
TOWNSHIP OF DERRY

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING

Tuesday, February 11, 2014

600 Clearwater Road, Hershey, Pennsylvania 17033

CALL TO ORDER

The February 11, 2014 Township of Derry Board of Supervisors meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m. by John Foley, Chairman. 

ROLL CALL 

Supervisors Present:

Sandy A. Ballard

Justin C. Engle, Secretary

John W. Foley, Chairman

Marc A. Moyer, Vice-Chairman

Matthew A. Weir

Also Present:


Matt Bonanno, HRG Engineer


Thomas R. Clark, Director of Public Works

Bob DiLello, Fire Company


Barbara S. Ellis, Director of Hershey Public Library


Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development

Jill E. Henry, Assistant Township Manager


Matt J. Mandia, Director of Parks and Recreation


James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer


Patrick O’Rourke, Chief of Police


Terry M. Weinhold, Manager of Accounts Payable & Receivable


Jon A. Yost, Township Solicitor


Brenda Van Deursen, Recorder

Public Present:   Elvira Ebling, Skip Memmi, Ron Lucas, Chris Fencel, Juliet Waldron, Yong Yi, Maria Yi, Phil Friedrich, Anne Newman, Bradley Brown, Valerie Angeli, Rich Gamble, Kevin Ferguson, Brian Shiflett

Chairman Foley advised that all public meetings are recorded for providing accurate minutes.

Chairman Foley announced that the Board of Supervisors met in executive session to discuss land, legal, and personnel issues.  

OPPORTUNITY FOR THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE BOARD

Juliet Waldron, 1241 Coolidge Avenue, Palmdale – Ms. Waldron has been a resident of Derry Township for 30 years and has experienced a continuing problem with getting their street plowed.  They have to call the Township multiple times to plow the road.  The leaf truck finds their street, but the snow plow has difficulty.  She is requesting they plow their street with the same diligence that they plow the alleys on either side.

Maria Yi, 28 N. Chocolate Avenue – Ms. Yi referred to an issue she brought to the Board late last year.  On October 4, her house shook like an earthquake and caused damage to her home.  She called the Township right away and received a prompt response from Mr. Emerick.  She also contacted her insurance company.  She received a letter last week from her insurance company indicating the damage was from an existing breakdown.  Ms. Yi said she needs documentation from the Township supporting her claim that the damage was done due to the digging going on at the site next to her home.

Chairman Foley asked Mr. Emerick if there is documentation we can assist her with.  Mr. Emerick said we documented that a call was received and that we responded.  There were cracks, but not enough that warranted it was a health safety issue.  Ms. Yi believes the digging at the Chipotle sight caused the cracks in her house and would like us to provide a letter in support of that.  Chairman Foley asked if the Fire Department could provide an incident report of October 5 to Mr. Emerick.   Mr. DiLello from the Fire Company said he will give the incident report to Mr. Emerick.  

Kevin Ferguson, 1338 Quail Hollow Road – Last February, the Board accepted a petition from our Homeowners Association concerning a certain section of Quail Hollow Road that was considered unsafe when cars parked on a curve there.  The police department’s study had concluded that those roads are not wide enough to allow parking because the line of sight would be obstructed.  The recommendation from the police department was to place no parking signs not only in that location but a couple of other locations on Stoney Run Road.  At the Homeowners Association meeting in November, Mr. Ferguson said their position is still that no parking signs would be posted, but it was in the hands of the supervisors.  Mr. Ferguson asked what the Board's position is on this issue.

Chief O'Rourke responded that there was a study done and there are alternative measures that could be taken, but they were not mandated to be taken.  In the interim while this was going on, the homeowner that was creating the issue voluntarily took his vehicles off the roadway and the hazard mitigated itself.  Mr. Ferguson said that would solve the problem as long as  another homeowner does not have their car parked there.  How does this get resolved regardless of who parks their car on the curve.  

Chairman Foley said if there is a safety issue that still exists we need to look into that.  Chairman Foley asked Mr. Ferguson if he was here on behalf of the Homeowners Association.  Mr. Ferguson said he is not speaking on their behalf ; however, the desire of the Homeowners Association remains to have no parking signs posted.

Chief O’Rourke said he did not have the study with him, but when vehicles are parked on both sides of the road there is a width problem, but not a line of sight issue.  However, if you remove the cars from one side of the roadway you are going to improve the sight distance on any curve.  Chairman Foley asked Chief O’Rourke to revisit this again and make a recommendation to the Board.  

Valerie Angeli, 1852 Sand Hill Road – Ms. Angeli expressed concern regarding a proposed firing range to be built that would cost upwards of over a $1 million dollars for less than 39 officers.  Not to mention the maintaining of a range, building or room outfitted to specifications with EPA regulations, lead abatement, competent range facilitators and the equipment that is needed to have a qualified range.  If this range was opened to the citizens who are paying for it, then she might have a different opinion.  There is no reason to build a new range with taxpayer’s money when less than 7 miles from this facility is the Palmyra Sportsman Association range.  This range has over 200 acres, 3 indoor ranges, and over 5 outdoor ranges for a variety of different firearms including a dedicated outdoor law enforcement range.  The club is also designated as a bronze level Olympic training center.  Each of our police officers is given a yearly paid membership by Derry Township to practice at the Palmyra range for a cost of about $120 per officer resulting in more than $4,000 a year.  

Chief O'Rourke said it costs about $120 per officer which comes out to about $5,000.  That would be a savings to the Township.  The Palmyra range is everything Ms. Angeli said it is and as a result of it being as it is, we continually run into problems of being denied because the range is that busy constantly.  The range is not going to cost the taxpayers a million dollars.  A lot of the materials will either be donated or sought through military surplus.  

Pastor Bradley Brown, Pastor at First United Methodist Church, Chocolate Avenue – Pastor Brown is here on behalf of the Ministerium of Hershey.  They met today with Jay Robison from HE&R regarding a race on April 13, which is Palm Sunday.  It was a very productive meeting to resolve some issues and confusion.  There was no prior consultation from HE&R with the Ministerium and Mr. Robison was going to document that to the Board.  The Ministerium is looking to have an opportunity to talk to others  who are planning events on Sundays just to consider the impact. The Ministerium wants to talk with the police about the opportunity for races to be considered on a Saturday. About two-thirds of the races in Pennsylvania take place on a Saturday.  These events on Sundays usually result in a 30% hit for churches, which is a significant hit.  Chairman Foley said they understand that the proposed race event on Palm Sunday is a challenge.  He hopes there are positive dialogues moving forward.

NEW BUSINESS

Skip Memmi, representative of the Dauphin County Tax Collection Committee – Mr. Memmi gave an update on the activities of the Dauphin County Tax Collection Committee.  Act 32 is established to do county wide collection of the earned income taxes (EIT) across Pennsylvania.  Last year the total amount of dollars collected for EIT taxes across Dauphin County was $97.5 million dollars.  The collector that has been retained by the committee is Keystone Collections out of Irwin, Pennsylvania.  

The State Department of Community & Economic Development had projected that last year’s collection would be about $81.5 million.  They exceeded that number by almost $16 million.  In Derry Township, they collected $4.7 million compared to the 2011 collections of $4.3 million, which was the last year the Derry Township Tax Collection Committee collected.  We didn’t buy into Act 32 initially because the Derry Township Tax Collection Committee was doing a very good job.  One large school district felt because of the increase that they received last year in taxes, they did not have to raise their constituent’s taxes this year to meet their budget needs.  The Dauphin County Tax Collection meets six times a year and are very active.  

Z&A completed the audits of Keystone Collections for the last two years and there were no findings.  They also audited the operating account of the committee and there were no findings. Keystone Collection is asking the Committee to have their contract extended by a period of 5 years with no increase over the fee they are collecting today.  For the last two years, we have been paying our proportionate share of the internal control systems that is done by an outside auditing firm that costs about $10,000 a year.  Keystone Collections is going to assume all of those costs going forward.  They are doing an incredible job.  

Supervisor Weir mentioned that Derry Township did make out better with Act 32 than in the past.  Mr. Memmi said about $200,000.  Mr. Memmi provided the Chairman with information showing the new tax returns for the individuals this year along with other information.  Supervisor Moyer asked if the $200,000 is a net increase.  Mr. Memmi said he did not know, but will find out and get back to Supervisor Moyer.

A1-13
Acceptance and execution of the Inter-Municipal Agreement related to lot coverage for 

the Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan for East Point Trade Center – Building C, Plat 

No. 1234.

Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development – In October 2013, the Board of Supervisors conditionally approved the plan for the East Point Trade Center.  This consisted of a commercial development on a 163 acre site.  It straddles the Dauphin County/Lebanon County line.  Within Derry Township there is approximately 24 acres of the property.  This plan proposed a building that also straddles the Dauphin County/Lebanon County line with about 66% of the building within Derry Township and 24% of the building within North Londonderry Township, Lebanon County.  In doing the planning for this project, the developer needs to seek some relief for maximum impervious coverage because they had an issue just on the lands contained in Derry Township.  As part of the Zoning Hearing action, it was necessary for the developer to enter into an agreement with the three municipalities.  Basically, this agreement limits the property from containing more than the impervious coverage permitted in Derry Township which is 60%.  This agreement will memorialize the fact that North Londonderry Township which allows far more than 60% of impervious coverage and Palmyra Borough will allow 85% coverage will not allow the site to tip over the 60% coverage.  

Supervisor Moyer asked if there is any potential for problems experienced within Derry Township from excessive impervious ground coverage such as stormwater.  Mr. Emerick said this is a unique site.  The site contains two quarries and receives a large amount of Palmyra stormwater.  This development will contain its stormwater on the property never leaving the site.  

Supervisor Weir asked what the percentage of impervious coverage is in Derry Township with this project.  Mr. Emerick said the impervious lot coverage in Derry Township according to this plan is 55.2% which is below 60%.  But the way we have to look at the aggregate with the two mixed zonings, 46.44% is all that is allowed and they have relief to have 55.2%.  

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Engle and seconded by Supervisor Ballard that the Board 

enter into the (inter-municipal) Restrictive Covenant Agreement, and authorizes the Chairman to 

execute the same for the purpose contained therein, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 

0-no.

B1-6
Execution of an agreement with Tri-County Regional Planning Commission (TCRPC) for 

the award of the Regional Bike Connections Study grant.
Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development – In June of 2013, the Board of Supervisors agreed to seek a $45,000 grant in cooperation with the Hummelstown Borough, Swatara Township, Palmyra Borough, and South Londonderry Township for a regional connections grant being offered by the Tri County Regional Planning Commission (TCRPC).  This is a grant similar to the one for Walton Avenue.  Since that time, Paxtang Borough, North Londonderry Township, and the City of Harrisburg have agreed to participate in this study.  Other organizations that have agreed to support these efforts include the Harrisburg Bicycle Club, Inc, Capital Area Transit, Modern Transit Partnership (MTP), Lebanon Transit, the Lebanon Valley Bicycle Coalition, Harrisburg Downtown Improvement District, Hershey High School Bike Club, the Hershey Medical Center, and The Hershey Company. We received the $45,000 grant and it requires a 20% match.  That match equates to $9,000.  The accumulation of the $9,000 is scheduled by varied contributions from the municipalities participating in the study.  Because this is a grant from TCRPC, it is necessary to enter into an agreement with them for the completion of this activity.  As it is presently structured, Derry Township would be the lead Township as the Tri-County requires.

Mr. Emerick said that Derry Township is not required to pay the whole amount of $9,000 as the lead Township.  Supervisor Ballard has sought donations from different areas as well as developed a matrix by population for municipal contributions.  Supervisor Ballard said The Hershey Company is donating $1,000, the HMC donated $500, and Modern Transit will donate $1,000.  The two $1,000 donations have not been received yet and are not included in the $4,000 contributions.  In a former motion the Board approved up to $4,000 but with the gifts and pledges, it will only be $2,609.  

Supervisor Moyer said his concern is if things do not go as planned.  He does not understand why Derry Township is taking the lead on all aspects of the agreement.  The Township has a lot on their plate right now.  When the Township agreed to purse this grant, his understanding was that we were agreeing to be part of the team, not lead the team to the sole exclusion of other participants.  We agreed to pursue funding for our participation as a member of that team.  It seems as those the execution of this agreement would contractually obligate us to not only be part of the team, but in many instances be the team.  He is concerned with the level of the overall responsibility that we would be signing onto.  

Mr. Emerick responded that it is a connections grant that we’ve sought and it is key to have intermunicipal cooperation.  It helps in obtaining the grant, but yet TCRPC  requires one entity as the contact and responsible entity.  Chairman Foley said he is not against it being us, but are there any memorandums between the other municipalities and us that charge us and obligate them with responsibilities.  Mr. Emerick said we have an intermunicipal agreement with Hummelstown Borough.  Supervisor Ballard said she believes we have intermunicipal agreements from the other participating entities.  Chairman Foley asked if we can get the memorandums for the other participating municipalities.  

Supervisor Engle asked how long the study would take.  Mr. Emerick said it is slated for six (6) months.  Supervisor Engle asked how long we have to disburse the grant.  Mr. Emerick replied that the agreement has to be signed with TCRPC by March 25 and the project must be completed by June 30, 2015.  

Supervisor Ballard said we put out an RFP and we did have 13 companies submit serious bids.  Several members from the participating municipalities were part of the review process.  We didn’t think we needed to bring the RFP before the Board for approval because the Board had already approved going forward.  Supervisor Ballard is concerned about sending mix messages to TCRPC.  We have to stick with the RFP because that is what we sent out.

Chairman Foley recommended we table this agenda item to allow enough time for further discussion and to contact Tri-County Regional Planning Commission regarding the agreement.   

Chairman Foley asked how much staff time are we looking at that could be dedicated outside of the Township.  Mr. Emerick said to move forward we are looking at 16 hours.  Supervisor Engle asked how many listening sessions would there be.  Supervisor Ballard said they have to have two public meetings in the region and one final public meeting probably in conjunction with the presentation at the TCRPC in November.

Motion:  A motion made by Chairman Foley and seconded by Supervisor Moyer to table Agenda item B (Execution of an agreement with Tri-County Regional Planning Commission (TCRPC) for the award 

of the Regional Bike Connections Study grant) until further discussion occurs, is hereby approved.  

The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

C1-13
Execution of a professional consulting agreement with Alta Planning + Design, in association with Sabra, Wang & Associates, Inc. (SWA) to provide professional services for the Regional Bike Connections Study.

Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development – Mr. Emerick requested this item be tabled as it is part of Agenda item B.

Motion:  A motion made by Chairman Foley and seconded by Supervisor Moyer to table Agenda item C as it is part of Agenda item B, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

D1-3
Authorization to enter into the Fifth Addendum to the Joint-Agreement for Collection of Taxes.

James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer – We have an excellent Tax Association for the collection of the LST, occupational and street-light, real estate and other taxes.  This is the fifth addendum to the agreement that was signed in 1993.  It will be effective until December 31, 2017.  

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Moyer and seconded by Supervisor Engle that the Township 

enter into Fifth Addendum to the Joint-Agreement for Collection of Taxes with the School District 

and Tax Association, extending this relationship until December 31, 2017, is hereby approved.  The 

motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

E1-2
Adoption of Resolution No. 1389 authorizing Township Officers to execute and 

acknowledge a Declaration of Taking to acquire Property located on the South Side of West 

Chocolate Avenue and the West Side of the Relocated Cocoa Avenue and on the South Side of 

East Chocolate Avenue and the East Side of Relocated Cocoa Avenue.

Jon A. Yost, Township Solicitor – Solicitor Yost said there has been discussion about the possible acquisition of these two properties for some time.  He added there is a third property that the Fire Company is going to acquire.  By adopting the resolution it is helpful for both federal tax purposes for the entities and also helpful for real estate transfer taxes if this is done before the property is conveyed.  This is an uncontested action on our part.  

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Moyer and seconded by Supervisor Ballard that Resolution 

No. 1389 authorizing Township Officers to execute and acknowledge a Declaration of Taking to 

acquire Property located on the South Side of West Chocolate Avenue and the West Side of the 

Relocated Cocoa Avenue and on the South Side of East Chocolate Avenue and the East Side of 

Relocated Cocoa Avenue, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

F1
Authorization to transfer $15,000.00 from the Line Item assigned to the Revised

Comprehensive Plan to the Downtown Hershey Association.  

James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer – The Township’s 2014 Budget allocated $100,000.00 to complete the Revised Comprehensive Plan and Zoning Ordinance.  After receiving bids, a bid of $86,000 was awarded.  This resulted in a surplus for us.  We are requesting that $15,000 be transferred to the Downtown Hershey Association to further their goals for a better and nicer downtown area.

Supervisor Moyer asked if the $15,000 is the full amount or will other developmental partners be contributing.  Manager Negley understands this is just a portion of it.  Chairman Foley said the  amount that needs to be raised is $70,000.  We currently have commitments for approximately $60,000.  Supervisor Weir asked how this money would be spent.  Supervisor Engle said it will be used for the Downtown Master Plan.  If this is passed, $15,000 would come from Derry Township, $15,000 from the ICDA, approximately $30,000 from the Hershey entities including the HMC, and approximately $10,000 would be raised by local businesses and residents.

Motion:  A motion made by Chairman Foley and seconded by Supervisor Moyer that authorization to 

transfer $15,000.00 from the Line Item assigned to the Revised Comprehensive Plan to the 

Downtown Hershey Association, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

G1-3
Consideration of the release of the performance security for the Preliminary/Final Land 

Development Plan for the Derry Township School District Addition to the Middle School, Plat 

No. 1215.

Motion:  A motion made by Chairman Foley and seconded by Supervisor Ballard that the Township 

release performance security in the amount of $47,578.55, provided as cash for the Preliminary/Final 

Land Development Plan for the Derry Township School District Addition to the Middle School, Plat 

No. 1215, is hereby approved. The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

CORRESPONDENCE – No correspondence to report.

BOARD/COMMITTEE INFORMATION – No information to report.

REPORTS

Patrick O’Rourke, Chief of Police – Chief O’Rourke reported they are participating in another leadership training this week in conjunction with Penn State University.  Five of his personnel will attend the class at no cost.   He announced we are expecting another snow storm of approximately 10 to 12 inches and asked that the motorists not be on the roads if they don’t have to.  

Bob DiLello, Fire Company – Mr. DiLello reported they have been meeting with architects for the fire station expansion.  There is a public presentation scheduled for February 25.

Thomas Clark, Director of Public Works ​ - Mr. Clark said they are mechanically and personnel prepared for the upcoming storm.  He is concerned with the salt supply.  There are 200 tons in stock now and he is expecting a call from the trucking company regarding a delivery of 400 tons by tomorrow afternoon. 

Barbara Ellis, Hershey Public Library – Ms. Ellis reported they are offering French and Italian enrichment classes.   There is a program at the Library tonight with at least 150 people registered.  She thanked the Public Works and Parks and Recreation departments for a great job clearing out the Library.

Matt Bonanno, HRG Township Engineer 

Regarding the stormwater project, Derry Township, DTMA, and the contractor met on February 4 to discuss some of the outstanding items remaining in the contract.  They are waiting to hear back from the contractor on those issues.  

Walton-Hersheypark Drive Intersection – Our engineers are evaluating the mid-term and long-term options.  They are still waiting on the safety review meeting for the short term options.   

They are in the process of completing a draft report for evaluation.  

Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development  - Mr. Emerick introduced Jake Cronin.  He has been interning with Community development this year.  He has been a phenomenal asset to the department.  He spent a day with Matt at HR&G and will be going to a couple of other places to mix up his experience.   Jake is a senior at Hershey High School.   He is seeking an environmental engineering degree and law degree.  He just founded the Hershey High School Bike Club and the Chinese Club.  Jake is also involved with soccer and lacrosse.  He will continue his internship with Community Development for the rest of the school year. 

APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS PAYABLE ($421,552.56) AND PAYROLL ($314,050.08).

Supervisor Engle moved to approve accounts payable in the amount of $421,552.56 and payroll in the amount of $314,050.08.   Supervisor Ballard seconded.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

OPPORTUNITY FOR THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE BOARD - No one came forward.

Chairman Foley announced a couple of public events coming up. The Fire Company is going to have a public presentation on February 25 for their new station and the US Postal Service will be presenting  their project.  On April 12, the Milton Hershey School will be conducting a Cancer Care Walk.  

ADJOURNMENT

Supervisor Moyer moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:15 p.m. Supervisor Ballard seconded.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

SUBMITTED BY:  

______________________________

___________________________

Justin C. Engle




Brenda Van Deursen

Township Secretary



Recording Secretary
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